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DIGEST 

Procuring agency did not deny vendor a prompt opportunity to 
attain source approval for critical aircraft engine part in 
time to be eligible for award where the agency notified the 
vendor of the source approval requirements in ample time for 
the protester to have fulfilled them, but the protester failed 
to submit necessary information in sufficient time before the 
award. 

DECISION 

Howmet Turbine Components Corporation protests the Department 
of the Air Force's rejection of its proposal under request for 
proposals (RFP) No. F41608-86-R-7249. The RFP was issued by 
Kelly Air Force Base, Texas, for turbine blades as spare parts 
for the F-100 aircraft engine. Award under the RFP was 
restricted to approved sources and Howmet argues that the Air 
Force denied the firm a reasonable opportunity to attain 
approval prior to award. 

We deny the protest. 

The RFP was issued on March 31, 1986 and indicated that 
Konqsberq Vapenfabrikk and United Technologies Corporation 
were the only approved sources for the turbine blades. 
Other offerors could also submit proposals and apply for 
approval as qualified sources by submitting evidence of having 
satisfactorily produced the item for a Department of Defense 
agency or the prime equipment manufacturer, or by submitting 
engineering data sufficient to determine acceptability of the 
item. The RFP cautioned that offerors requiring source 
approval would only be considered for award if the government 
could determine the acceptability of the item and 
could process the source approval application in sufficient 
time to meet the agency's current needs. Howmet submitted a 



source approval package on May 9, 1986 that included a blli.? 
print for the turbine blades and information regarding 
the firm's successful manufacture of similar items, and 
submitted its proposal on May 21. In addition, the Air Force 
received proposals from the two firms that were approved 
sources. Howmet was the apparent low offeror with an overall 
evaluated price of $3,607,021. Kongsberq was next in line at 
a total price of $3,914,700.75. 

The Air Force source approval technician reviewed Howmet's 
source approval application and determined that additional 
information was necessary, including drawings, shipping 
orders, data rights, and a list of the differences between the 
required item and the similar item previously produced by 
Howmet. The technician requested this information on May 29, 
and Howmet submitted it the next day. This information was 
then forwarded to the agency's source approval engineers for 
further review. 

The engineering office requested further information and, by 
letter of July 17, Howmet was advised that the Air Force 
required five additional items. The additional items 
included an "Engineering Master Drawing" and "the correspond- 
ing Airfoil Data," which were both identified by number. The 
letter also requested that Howmet submit evidence that it QT 
its proposed subcontractors are qualified to provide the major 
manufacturing operations required by the original equipment 
manufacturer, Pratt and Whitney Aircraft (PWA). In this 
regard, the letter stated that "PWA Certification or having 
PWA engineering source approval or qualification approval will 
suffice." 

Howmet submitted its response by letter dated July 25. The 
revised package was again submitted to the engineering office 
for review and, on September 8, the engineering office 
determined that Howmet could not be approved as a source 
because Howmet failed to provide evidence that it was 
certified by PWA to utilize its proprietary data. A written 
determination was forwarded to the contracting office, 
which received the determination on September 19. 

The Air Force indicates that, although the requirement was 
not urgent at the time the RFP was issued, all offerors were 
advised in August that the agency's need for the item was 
critical. As a result, upon receipt of the engineers' 
determination not to approve Howmet as an approved source, the 
contracting officer decided to make an award to Konqsberq 
since further delay in the approval process was unacceptable. 
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On September 19, Howmet requested that a meeting be held, :nd 
on Septemer 24 the protester met with the Air Force's sour 
evaluation office and the cognizant engineering office. 
At that time, Howmet provided a letter from PWA, dated 
January 20, 1984 and received by Howmet on February 7, which 
indicated that Howmet was certified by PWA to utilize the 
company's technical documentation and tooling to perform 
military contracts with the government. This information was 
forwarded to the engineering office for review. Nevertheless, 
by letter dated September 26, 1986, the contracting officer 
advised Howmet that the firm had not been granted approval as 
a source for the turbine blade because Howmet had failed to 
provide evidence of PWA certification that Howmet could 
provide the necessary manufacturing operations. The 
contracting officer indicates that he was not aware that 
Howmet had submitted additional information on September 24 
and proceeded to award Konqsberq the contract on September 30. 
On October 6, the Air Force advised Howmet of the award, and 
Howmet's protest was received in our Office on October 8. 

The engineering office nevertheless evaluated the letter from 
PWA for the purpose of source approval for future procure- 
ments. By letter of October 14, the Air Force advised Howmet 
that it had been granted source approval to produce the 
turbine blade. 

Howmet contends that the agency's repeated requests for 
additional information, particularly the requirement for PWA 
certification of Howmet's manufacturing operations, were used 
to postpone the decision on source approval. Howmet also 
contends that PWA certification was not necessary to 
manufacture the turbine blades. The protester argues that it 
took 5 months to disapprove Howmet as a source and then only 2 
weeks to completely reverse this decision, and complains that 
the Air Force clearly had sufficient time to approve Howmet. 
Howmet contends that the Air Force's failure to do so unfairly 
excluded the firm from competing for the contract. 

The Air Force argues that the requirement was urgent and the 
agency was unable to delay the award until Howmet had 
satisfied all the requirements for source approval. The Air 
Force also indicates that although Howmet submitted the 
additional information on September 24 and was then granted 
approval based on that information on October 14, the 
contracting office was unaware that the required information 
had been supplied at the September 24 meetinq or that the 
application had been resubmitted for review. In the meantime, 
the contracting office had informed the source evaluation 
office that the urgency of the requirement would not permit 
further delay in the award process, and, consequently, 
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and requested more information on May 29, at which time he 
could have advised Howmet of the specific requirements for 
source approval, assuming that the Air Force had prepared 
those requirements in advance as required by 10 U.S.C. 
5 2319(b)(2). Even if there was a delay in notifying Howmet 
of the specific requirements for source approval, however, 
there is no showing that the delay prejudiced Howmet since 
there still remained ample time for Howmet to submit the 
required evidence of PWA certification, which Howmet already 
possessed and subsequently provided to the Air Force on 
September 24. The failure to submit such evidence in 
sufficient time before the award to allow for its evaluation 
was the only basis for not approving Howmet's blades. 

While Howmet asserts that PWA certification was not necessary 
for the production of this item, this basis for protest is 
untimely. Since our Bid Protest Regulations require that a 
protest be filed not later than 10 working days after the 
basis of protest was known or should have been known, 
whichever is earlier, 4 C.F.R. S 21.2(a)(2) (1986), any 
protest of the requirement for PWA certification should have 
been filed within 10 days after Howmet's receipt of the Air 
Force's July 17 letter setting forth the requirement. 

In addition, we are unable to conclude that the Air Force - 
was required to withhold award pending the submission of 
additional information by Howmet. After being advised by the 
engineering office on September 19 that Howmet's source 
approval application had been denied, the contracting officer 
determined that urgency necessitated the immediate award of a 
contract for its current requirements. Although Howmet met 
with the Air Force on September 24 and submitted additional 
information, review of that information was not completed 
until after the contract had already been awarded to 
Konqsberq. In view of the fact that Howmet was requested to 
provide such information and had ample opportunity to submit 
this information at a much earlier date, we are unable to 
agree with Howmet's assertion that it was the agency's 
delays which resulted in Howmet's not being approved for this 
procurement. We find no basis to question the agency's 
determination of urgency and since Howmet was not an approved 
source at the time of contract award, the award to Konqsberq, 
as the lowest-priced qualified offeror, was proper. 
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st is denied. 
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